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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




July 7, 2014

Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Executive Assistant Lemire 

Also Present: Mr. Malo of Gehrlicher Solar
The meeting was called to order at 7:03 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JUNE 9, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JUNE 26, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

This agenda item was moved to accommodate the presenter of Gehrlicher Solar.

SOLAR UPDATE 

Mr. Kelly introduced Mr. Malo of Gehrlicher Solar.  Mr. Kelly has been talking with Mr. Malo about possible solar projects on GELD controlled land.  Mr. Malo recommends going forward with the Sandy Pond Road solar project because it is already permitted and could easily get in line for the 2016 Solar Renewable Energy Credits (SREC) II program.  Projects that qualify for SREC II will be notified next winter and construction could begin next spring, so GELD would have time to opt out if other avenues look more favorable – specifically the landfill solar project.
Mr. Kelly asked the board if they thought it would be worth going forward in trying to qualify for the SREC II program with the Sandy Pond Road property in case the landfill project does not come to fruition.  Mr. Lindemer said we should move forward with the project.  Mr. Hersh does not like the idea of clear cutting the Sandy Pond site and believes there are better uses for that land.  Mr. Easom likes that the Sandy Pond site is already permitted and within our reach, but he would also like to know what “better uses” Mr. Hersh is referring to.

Mr. Malo explained the SREC history and noted that after July 2015, municipals may be excluded from SREC funding, so because of the tight schedule this might be our only opportunity to take advantage of SREC funding.

Mr. Lindemer asked about the three projects:

1) Should we go forward with Sandy Pond because it is permitted?

2) What is needed for the Landfill project on Cow Pond Brook Road?

3) Can we reverse the decision of Natural Heritage on Nate Nutting?

Each project was discussed at length.  After much discussion, it was decided that 
Mr. Kelly and Mr. Lindemer would begin outlining the details of a purchase power agreement (PPA).  Mr. Hersh and Mr. Easom would like to walk the Sandy Pond Road site before making any decisions.  

Mr. Lindemer was very unhappy with what happened with Natural Heritage and asked Mr. Kelly how his meeting with them went.  Mr. Kelly noted that he and Mr. Cunningham went to the meeting on July 2 at the Department of Fish and Game headquarters in Boston, MA.  He met with the Commissioner of the Massachusetts Department of Fish and Game, Mary Griffin, Deputy Director, Jack Buckley and Senior Endangered Species Review Biologist of Natural Heritage, Misty Anne Marold was present telephonically. The group was very willing to listen to the issues that GELD encountered.  Mr. Buckley explained that all mitigation agreed upon in the past did not affect the Light or Water department parcels in the four corners area.   Mr. Cunningham was firm in the position that the Light and Water department parcels were considered part of the four corners development and should be covered by the 400 acres already given to the Massachusetts Audubon Society as mitigation. Mr. Buckley believes Natural Heritage followed their process correctly but received and accepted some constructive criticism from Mr. Kelly about the timeline and the fees.
The basic RFQ for a solar development is nearing completion and one detail that is open is who will be on the RFQ Selection Committee.  Mr. Kelly mentioned that the town would want to be involved in the selection process if the landfill project goes forward because of the land lease portion, so a selection committee will need to be formed.  Mr. Kelly recommends having the selection committee consist of one member from the Board of Selectmen and two members from the GELD commission.  The Board agreed.

It was decided another meeting would be needed in two to three weeks to further discuss these projects. 
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Based on last month’s outages, there is a new focus for preventative maintenance. One of the older padmount transformers rusted through causing a leak in the transformer.  We are surveying the older padmount transformers and based on a combination of ground conditions, shading, sprinkler systems and age we will target some of them for recycling.

The accountants were going to update us on our standings compared to our peers sometime this summer.  They have had some delays, so we will be inviting them to one of our future meetings to discuss the comparison. 
5 new poles were installed and 35 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles replaced to date in 2014 is 74.  

Cash on hand is down.  Costs have been down, but sales/revenues are also down.  We are still behind because of the high power costs in the first ten weeks of the year;
Mr. Kelly is hoping costs stay down and sales increase so positive cash flow can help to erase our losses from the beginning of the year.
KWh sales for June were down 7.0% and year-to-date sales are up 1.04% for 2014.  

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report. There were several call outs and two outages since the last meeting.
There were 54 Dig Safes for the month.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
See Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of July 7, 2014. 

POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet of GELD’s on-peak and off-peak power position through February 2017.  He also distributed the Mass Hub day ahead power pricing for future on-peak and off-peak power for the winter months of 2014/2015 for the current date plus the previous three meeting dates (July 7, June 9, March 19, & April 9, 2014) and for future calendar years 2016, 2017, 2018.  He also noted on-peak and off-peak quarterly prices for 2015 through 2018.

Mr. Kelly distributed the “Market Outlook” for various metrics that determine the power pricing.  He also showed a graph of Groton’s electric use for the last 30 days to show how the outside temperature directly correlates to Groton’s electric use.
Mr. Kelly explained his philosophy on dollar cost averaging and has recommended purchasing .5 megawatt (MW) per month for the next 3 or 4 months to reach the hedging target for December 2014 through March 2015. 
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE GELD MANAGER TO PURCHASE .5 MEGAWATT EACH OF ON-PEAK POWER FOR THE MONTHS OF DECEMBER 2014, & JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2015.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

After some additional discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE GELD MANAGER TO PURCHASE .5 MEGAWATT EACH OF OFF-PEAK POWER FOR THE MONTHS OF DECEMBER 2014 & JANUARY 2015.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

ENERGY EFFICIENCY
Mr. Kelly updated the board on the grant ($100,000) he applied for through the state to help with the cost of converting the Florence Roche Middle School from T8 to a more efficient T12 fluorescent lighting.  The state still has not announced the winners of the grants.  The Board agreed to wait to see if the grant is awarded before discussing the options.
TRENDS STRATEGY 

No new trends strategy.
RATES/PURCHASE POWER ADJUSTMENT

Mr. Kelly has been contemplating an optional “green rate”.  It would be for customers that want to pay more for green/renewable energy sources.  Mr. Kelly would recommend a $.04 per kilowatt hour (kWh) surcharge added to the customer’s bill; the money would be set aside and earmarked for future “green” projects.  Solar panels could be purchased and installed on schools and/or municipal buildings, or the money could be used for efficiency/alternative energy programs. The Board was open to discussing this at a future meeting.
Mr. Kelly distributed his personal actual National Grid rates for a 12-month period to show how the rates were adjusted in the winter months due to the higher power costs.  For the last decade, GELD has kept a flat rate throughout the year, but Mr. Kelly is considering reinstating the power purchase fuel adjustment (PPFA) that is available in the rate structure but has not been used since Mr. Beeltje was manager.
Mr. Lindemer recommended instituting the PPFA beginning in September with a smaller increase (½ cent per kWh), then increase gradually throughout the fall and winter months depending on the weather and the power costs.  There was a general agreement to bring the PPFA back into the rate mix and Mr. Kelly will recommend a specific rate structure at the next meeting.
CUSTOMER ISSUE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the customer that is having medical issues.  Mr. Easom found a product that may help this customer with his issues.  After some discussion, the Board approved the purchase of one “smart meter guard” as a test to be sure the meter can still be read remotely.  They also agreed to purchase an additional three guards for the customer’s closest neighbors if the testing has positive results.
It was agreed that Mr. Kelly would notify the customer of this newest option. 
MANAGERS GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
The Board discussed Mr. Kelly’s performance for 2013 and his goals and objectives for 2014.  Mr. Kelly noted that although he did very well in some areas, there were areas that could have been improved upon.  The Board noted that some of the issues were out of Mr. Kelly’s control.
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO INCREASE MR. KELLY’S BASE SALARY BY 3.15% RETROACTIVELY EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Hersh mentioned that Time Magazine had a feature article about smart homes. 
Mr. Kelly stated he will locate and share the article with all of the commissioners. 
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 28, 2014 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








 Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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